Weekly ReCAP for December 8, 2017
________________________________
Next CPC meeting January 8, 2018, 1:30 p.m., Chesebrough Room, Main Library, San Andreas. ________________________________
December 12- BOS meeting

December 14- PC meeting

Check County website for agendas.
______________________________________________________________________
Appeals Court Takes Up Youth Climate Change Lawsuit Against Trump

A federal court will hear arguments on whether a novel global warming lawsuit that would pit the U.S. government against children can move to trial.

BY NEELA BANERJEE / Inside Climate News / Nov. 17, 2017
 

https://insideclimatenews.org/news/17112017/climate-change-lawsuit-kids-donald-trump-administration-our-childrens-trust 
______________________________________________________________________

In the Outer Banks, Officials and Property Owners Battle to Keep the Oceans at Bay

Nags Head’s struggle with beach erosion and litigious homeowners offers a preview of what’s to come as storms and rising seas hit communities from Maine to Texas.

By Nicholas Kusnetz / Inside Climate News / November 28, 2017
https://insideclimatenews.org/news/28112017/nags-head-north-carolina-beach-erosion-climate-change-sea-level-rise?utm_source=InsideClimate+News&utm_campaign=a7469ce882-Weekly+Newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_29c928ffb5-a7469ce882-327504385 
______________________________________________________________________
CCWD Awards $3.4-Million Contract For Post-Butte Fire Project

12/01/2017 10:55 am PST
2
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Jenny Lind, CA — Thanks to a big chunk of money from FEMA, the Calaveras County Water District is moving forward with a major project to help protect the water supply for the 10,000 people in the greater Valley Springs area.

The 2015 Butte Fire burned over 52,000 acres of the Calaveras River Watershed, along with 900 structures. Following the fire, ash and sediment began eroding from hillsides, and it still continues to be a major problem, two years later. The district reports that after major storms the river will look like chocolate milk (see photo) as it carries massive sediment into New Hogan Lake.

CCWD’s water treatment plant is just downstream from Hogan, and the poor water quality has created additional challenges and expenses. During big storms the plants existing filtration systems become so overwhelmed that the plant becomes inoperable.

FEMA has authorized funding for CCWD to construct pre-treatment facilities to protect the water supply as a post Butte Fire recovery project. FEMA will cover 75-percent of the costs with CCWD required to pay the remaining 25-percent.

“We are grateful to the California Office of Emergency Services and FEMA for working effectively with us to move this project forward and are now able to take the next step to start construction,” said Charles Palmer, CCWD district engineer. “Despite the extensive fire damage to the watershed and a degraded raw water supply, this critical project will construct the new facilities needed for the water treatment plant to run effectively at all times without disruption so our operators can always provide safe, reliable water service to the community.”

The $3.4-million contract for the Jenny Lind Water Treatment Plant Pre-treatment Project will go to R.E. Smith Construction of Newcastle. Construction should start on April 1st of next year with the completion in May of 2019.

https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/336441/ccwd-awards-3-4-million-contract-for-post-butte-fire-project.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Noon+News&utm_campaign=58eb759149-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_c3880b40a2-58eb759149-129309149 
____________________________________________________________________________________

Cell tower construction increases in Tuolumne County

Alex MacLean / The Union Democrat / December 1, 2017
New cell towers are being proposed and constructed throughout Tuolumne County at a faster rate than in the past due to a combination of an improving economy, unmet demand, and support from the federal government, said David Gonzalves, director of the county’s Community Resources Agency.

“I don’t think there’s any one thing driving it,” Gonzalves said. “I think it’s just our time for them to finally get around to putting funding in our area.”

The Community Resources Agency, which oversees land-use planning, is processing a plethora of new proposals for building cell towers in underserved areas of the county.

In the past two years, towers have been constructed off Camage Avenue in Sonora and near Pine Mountain Lake Airport in Groveland. There’s also one under construction on Enterprise Drive in Chinese Camp near the Pacific Ultrapower Chinese Station biomass plant.

Two proposals are scheduled to go before the county Airport Land Use Commission for review at a meeting on Wednesday, including a 110-foot AT&T cell tower at 22560 Ferretti Road near Pine Mountain Lake in Groveland and a 103-foot AT&T tower at 3233 El Prado Road in La Grange.

County planners are in the process of reviewing recently submitted applications for a cell tower at Highway 120 and Main Street in Chinese Camp and another off Milpitas Road in La Grange. Those will likely be going before the Tuolumne County Planning Commission for approval early next year.

Gonzalves said the county assesses coverage maps provided by the companies to determine if a proposed tower is necessary in a given area and requires them to ensure joint access to restrict the numbers of towers.

“Some people think they are ugly, and some people think they are great,” Gonzalves said. “The maps for the coverage areas are something that we assess to make sure we’re optimizing those locations.”

The proposed AT&T tower on Dante Drive in Jamestown would be constructed with money from the Connect America Fund, a government program under the Federal Communications Commission to provide billions of dollars a year for expanding high-speed Internet access in rural areas.

In 2015, AT&T agreed to accept obligations for funding from the program to deploy more high-speed Internet access in census blocks identified as underserved and economically disadvantaged.

“They will essentially provide subsidy money if providers are willing to go in there and serve these census blocks,” said Kate Ijams, a spokeswoman for AT&T.

Ijams said more providers are building cell towers in rural areas to only provide signal to mobile phones, but also for wireless Internet to homes that rivals speeds they could get through traditional wired infrastructure.

It’s a new way for companies to deliver high-speed Internet to people in rural areas where the mountainous terrain can make installing underground wired infrastructure costly and difficult.

“It’s the same LGE-type of Internet that cell phones use, except you have a receiver in your home,” Ijams said.

There was also a recent proposal to construct a 105-foot AT&T tower at 8555 Dante Drive in Jamestown that hit a snag when opponents appealed the commission’s Oct. 4 approval to the Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors.

The county was forced to cancel the appeal hearing and will have to go back to the planning commission for a do-over after realizing the original public notice for the Oct. 4 meeting wasn’t properly handled.

Some of the opposition included owners of local communications companies who argued that the proposed tower’s use of public funding was unfair to smaller Internet services providers like themselves.

A date has yet to be announced for the public hearing.

_____________________________________________________________________________________

Challenger emerges for District 3 seat

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / Dec 1, 2017 
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Ed Langan announced his intentions to run for the District 3 seat on the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors Friday.

Langan, a 16-year Calaveras resident, decided to announce his candidacy because the current group of supervisors are “failing (constituents) in their duties and responsibilities,” according to a news release submitted by Langan.

“We elect individual to govern, make tough decisions, demonstrate leadership, set goals and create policy that moves our county in a positive and prosperous fashion,” said Langan in the release. “Today, our supervisors have relinquished much of their authority to county staff and with this laissez-faire attitude they are acting more like ambassadors than legislators and this needs to stop.”

Langan declined to comment Friday when contacted with questions about his announcement.

On March 20, Supervisor Micheal Oliveira filed election papers stating he intended to return to the seat that expires at the end of 2018, said Calaveras County Clerk Recorder Rebecca Turner.

Oliveira said via phone message he has been in contact with Langan and wished him luck. Campaigning efforts for the current supervisor will amp up at the start of the new year.

“I plant to run a vigorous and engaging campaign,” Oliveira said.

 An election for the seat is scheduled for June 5, 2018.

Langan, who has 40 years of experience working in independent marketing and business solutions, said his professional background consists of building businesses, assisting startups and accomplishing “robust turn-arounds.”

“I have also acquired a strong leadership background and most importantly the ability to listen, understand and broker working solutions,” Langan said.

Langan was a member of the Calaveras County Republican Party in 2015 when he submitted a letter to the editor of The Enterprise that said the group supported the Hogan Rock Quarry in Valley Springs as the location for a portable asphalt plant.

“The location has been a permitted working rock quarry for the past 25 years, zoned M-2 Industrial. M2 is Calaveras’ most heavy industrial zone designated,” Langan said in 2015. “If you live anywhere near a rock quarry, you expect to hear occasional detonations, rock crushing and, of-course, there will be hauling out of the product to the market.”

“This existing use and zoning makes the asphalt plant a perfect fit, and according to the EPA and all our research, a non-hazardous, environmentally friendly operation.”

Included in the announcement was a list of five “compelling goals” to target as supervisor:

1.Standing with Law Enforcement and for Public Health & Safety
“The foundation of a prosperous county is public health and safety, nothing great can happen here without first becoming a model law & order community. Therefore, I am committed to supporting our sheriff and pledge my support for our sheriff’s financial needs regarding the budgetary items necessary to establish a first-class, elite law enforcement team in Calaveras County — The residents deserve this and it’s a responsibility of the board to make this happen. My only demand in return is that the sheriff produces and runs a highly-efficient and responsible program.”

2. Creating a more efficient County Government
“I am enthusiastic about cultivating a high level of efficiency in our county government’s operational activities. The 21st century is going to be a huge challenge for all states, counties and municipalities, therefore we must set the bar higher. I will insist on greater efficiencies in monitoring our many complicated revenue streams to assure we are not penalized with the loss of expected revenue, as well as monitor the activities of providing the services of government. We have great people in our government center both elected and appointed and I pledge to provide the leadership that will bring all involved together working in concert for the good of the county. Creating a model 21st century county government in Calaveras benefits everyone.”

3. Creating a more productive Board of Supervisors
“Creating a more productive board of supervisors is critical; this requires leadership, experience and focus. I will systemically encourage our board to generate more in-depth discussions on issues before the board. Challenging members to partake in more open dialogue, creating more constructive exchanges during meetings. Brainstorming or debate increases the level of understanding, culminating in better decision making -- better serving all involved. Residents need to understand their supervisors’ positions, hear their arguments, thoughts, therefore better understand their votes. I am also very aware that becoming a supervisor is not a part-time job, it requires intense research and study. Board meetings are not the only place a good supervisor receives input — circulating in the district and throughout the county offers far more compelling views and understanding of the individual communities and their people!”

4. Creating Prosperity & Wealth in our rural County
“Harvesting prosperity and wealth in our beautiful rural county is key to our future. I want to see the individual communities of Calaveras prosper in a fashion they see fit for themselves. Calaveras is a county made up of many individual and unique communities; all board decisions must consider the independence of these communities. Prosperity will come when all our communities are thriving with small businesses that service the residents as well as our great tourism industry. Tourism is one of our potential growth industries and supports our lifestyle very well. Calaveras has an abundance of natural resources, open space, a rich history and beautiful scenic vistas, trading any of our beauty for growth would be unforgivable. What we have, what we share with the many travelers is precious and cannot be re-created, so our growth must parallel our natural resources and beauty. That’s our draw, that’s our edge, and that creates a destination.”

5. Calaveras First
“I pledge that decisions and policy from District 3 will always be based on a Calaveras First proposition, we are all in this together, looking for the best life can offer. Protecting our lifestyle, investing in our future and living our dream will be a conscious part of my decision making process. The headwinds are strong — the time to pivot is now, the current and previous boards have failed to set the necessary tone, culture and productivity necessary to prosper — we need to disrupt ourselves to be relevant on all levels of county government. I’m here to let you know county government’s partnership with residents is alive and will flourish with my election.”

_____________________________________________________________________________________

Two Major California Cities Set Up Recreational Marijuana Sales Laws

12/06/2017 5:36 pm PST
76
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA — It looks like two of California’s largest cities could have recreational marijuana for sale the first week of January.

San Francisco mayor Ed Lee approved legislation Wednesday that sets up a permitting system and lays out where future pot shops can be located. All marijuana businesses need a local permit in order to apply for a state license that is required to operate in 2018.

City officials note that the city will not be ready for sales on New Year’s Day when recreational weed becomes legal statewide. More than 40 city outlets now authorized to sell medical marijuana could start selling adult-use pot Jan. 6 if they meet local and state requirements.

The Los Angeles City Council also approved its rules for commercial sales Wednesday.

Jurisdictions across the Mother Lode have been struggling to get local laws in place. None plan to allow recreational marijuana sales come January.

Angels Camp recently enacted an urgency ordinance that allows for out of county deliveries with special provisions, including that the services making the drops register with the local police department and submit to a background check with Angels Camp police.

The Calaveras County supervisors are still hammering out how to pass either a very restrictive regulatory permanent ordinance or a ban to replace its urgency ordinance, which is set to expire next February. On or before Dec. 19 the board anticipates making a decision.

____________________________________________________________________________________

Countywide fireworks ban stalls

Supervisors ask fire districts to craft rules

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / December 6, 2017
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“Safe and sane” fireworks remain legal in parts of Calaveras County, at least for the short term, after the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors directed fire chiefs Tuesday to check with their individual districts to craft rules.

Direction was given based on a suggestion by board Chairman Supervisor Michael Oliveira, of District 3, to gauge the interest of each fire district in determining whether or not fireworks called safe and sane – because the California state fire marshal has approved them – should be prohibited or not.

Results should be back in 30 days, Oliveira said during a study session held to determine whether safe and sane fireworks should be banned in the county.

Calaveras is part of the 51 percent of cities and counties in California that has not banned safe and sane types of fireworks. Parts of the county are the only places in the Mother Lode region to allow the legal pyrotechnics.

“Most of the ones that allow fireworks are in lowland, Central Valley or urban areas,” said Lutz.

Currently, only the Ebbetts Pass Fire Protection District prohibits the use of fireworks in its jurisdiction. The district’s ban has been in place since 2003, said Chief Mike Johnson.

He said the district stages periodic collection dates so those who purchased safe and sane fireworks but did not realize they were banned in the district that stretches from Forest Meadows to Tamarak can turn them in.

The Central Calaveras Fire and Rescue Protection District imposed a fireworks ban for about three years, but Chief Jeff Stone said enforcement of the ban that levied fines was difficult because the district did not have any way to impose the law.

Other areas like the San Andreas Fire Protection District and Calaveras Consolidated Fire Protection District in Valley Springs have never prohibited safe and sane fireworks.

Despite concern from “several” supervisors who brought the issue to Lutz’s attention several times since he took the job in April, fire officials questioned whether safe and sane pyrotechnics were any more dangerous than other routine activities.

“We can say outlawing cars on the street with people under the influence of narcotics who cause a street fire, (but) we are not looking in that direction,” said San Andreas Chief Don Young, when asked whether the risks posed by safe and sane fireworks outweigh their benefits.

While there is a risk that safe and sane fireworks can cause a large fire, Lutz said it has not happened here yet. Since 2016, only three fires have been caused throughout the county by legal fireworks, he said, and they were minor.

“A number of ones we have been responding to have been aerial, illegal firework,” said Lutz. “Those only a pyrotechnician would be able to use.”

Even then, risk remains, said Lutz.

District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi, who prefaced his comments during deliberations by saying he loves fireworks, said his family only uses fireworks in the winter because they are worried about fire risk.

“We don’t want to burn our ranch down,” he said. “We don’t want to burn the county down.”

Fundraising activities for several local nonprofits would suffer in the event of a ban on safe and sane fireworks. It would mean groups like the parent teacher club from the Copper Canyon Baptist Church in Copperopolis would have to replace the $12,000 it made selling fireworks last year.

“We spend the money we make. We buy 3D printers, send kids on field trips, to science camp. It is a major fundraiser,” said Pastor Sean Paulson.

While the proposed ban was the subject of much conversation Tuesday, the practicality was questioned. Young fears added enforcement abilities – what Stone considered could be imposed as an infraction – would be a burden.

“Those men and women are overworked,” said Young. “Now you’re adding something on the list of tasks. That would overwhelm the county.”

_____________________________________________________________________________________

County invests $3.5 million in to upgrade antiquated technology

By Alex McLean / The Union Democrat / December 6, 2017
Websites such as Facebook, Twitter and YouTube that have revolutionized the way people use and interact on the Internet weren’t invented the last time Tuolumne County invested in major technology upgrades for its government agencies.

The last major overhaul was in 2000 when the system was installed.

But next year, the county will spend more than $4 million in technology upgrades.

A February 2016 technology meeting of high-level county government officials has since been referred to as the “primal scream.” As detailed in the 2017 Tuolumne County Grand Jury report released earlier this year, the officials at the meeting demanded more responsive Information technology services to help them do their jobs more effectively.

“I think it’s going to make county government more transparent, more reliable and more efficient,”said Daniel Richardson, deputy county administrator in charge of the county’s Information Technology Department.

The planned upgrades go beyond the computer network and include the county’s phone system that’s over 30 years old and software that’s used by every single agency for essential tasks such payroll, budgeting, and hiring.

In November, the county Board of Supervisors approved spending about $880,000 to upgrade the computer network, $1.2 million to replace the antiquated phone system and $2.2 million for new Enterprise Resource Planning software.

The upgrades are expected to take between a year and 18 months to fully implement, with the network being done first.

Plans for the network include upgrading the fiber-optic lines that connect a myriad of county departments. The upgrades will also boost speeds for agencies located outside of downtown Sonora, such as the county’s Airports division based in Columbia.

Richardson said the improved speed for sending large documents and files, something that’s more commonplace and necessary with advancements over the past 20 years, will save employees precious time that could be spent accomplishing other tasks.

“It’s frustrating for them to not be able to do their work well,” he said.

After the network upgrades, the county will move to replacing the phone system that’s in even more dire shape.

It takes an entire storage room on the bottom floor of the County Administration Center to house all of the equipment required to operate the county’s current phone system, all of which will be made obsolete by the new hardware that can fit into a small space roughly the size of a tall gym locker.

As opposed to a traditional phone system, the new one will be completely Internet based.

Richardson said some advantages of the new system include the ability to receive voicemail message via email, call forwarding from an office to cell phone and conference calling, a service currently provided through an outside company.

Bob Chapman, the county’s IT manager, said the county’s current phone system is older than some of the 17 employees in his department.

Chapman said a significant amount of time is dedicated to fixing issues with the current phone system, which is more unreliable for the county’s agencies headquartered outside of downtown Sonora, such as Animal Control, Agriculture and airports.

“Whenever it rains, there’s a good chance the phone system will go down” for the outlying agencies, Chapman said.

The county’s voicemail also goes out at least monthly.

It’s so old that the county had to find second-hand voicemail cards last year to replace ones that got fried by a nearby lightning strike because the company no longer makes them anymore. Richardson likened the system to an old car that one day has to be replaced because they no longer make parts for it anymore.

Chapman and Richardson are also looking forward to the replacement of the county’s Enterprise Resource Planning software, or ERP, which is used by more than 100 employees.

Superion was selected to receive the contract for replacing the phone system. The Florida-based company serves 24 of California’s 58 counties.

The system will allow all of the county’s data to be stored in the cloud for easier access between departments. The County Counsel’s Office approved language in the contract to ensure the company adheres to the best cyber security practices to protect the data.

A simple feature of the new system that will improve efficiency is the ability to fill out time cards electronically.

County employees currently fill out a form that requires two clerks in the Auditor-Controller’s Office to type each into the county’s payroll program, according to Richardson.

The software will allow them to track the time that employees spend on tasks like seeking grants to better evaluate the return on investment, Richardson said.

There’s only one person left in the IT department trained to provide support for the current system. Four people previously able to provide support have since retired, though Superion will be able to provide round-the-clock support for the new software.

_____________________________________________________________________________________

Dignity Health and Catholic Health Initiatives join health care forces

Enterprise report / December 7, 2017
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Dignity Health and Catholic Health Initiatives, based out of Englewood, Colo., have signed an agreement to combine and become a new Catholic health system nonprofit, officials announced Thursday.

The deal will combine operations across 28 states, according to a news release from Dignity Health. The new system will include more than 700 care sites and 139 hospitals. Nearly 160,000 employees and 25,000 physicians are part of the system.

“We are joining together to create a new Catholic health system, one that is positioned to accelerate the change from sick-care to well-care across the United States,” said Kevin E. Lofton, chief executive officer of CHI, in the release. “Our new organization will have the talent, depth, breadth and passion to improve the health of every person and community we serve.”

“By combining our ministries and building upon our shared mission, we will expand our commitment to meeting the needs of all people with compassion, regardless of income, ethnicity or language,” said Lloyd Dean, president and CEO of Dignity Health, in the announcement. “We foresee an incredible opportunity to expand each organization’s best practices to respond to the evolving health care environment and deliver high-quality, cost-effective care.”

The agreement will build what the entities say will be “a stronger operational and financial foundation to expand access to quality care, build upon complementary resources and capability and reinvest in critical areas to accelerate improvements in care delivery.”

For the past 30 years, an agreement between Dignity Health and the Mark Twain Health Care District has seen Dignity Health lease the facilities and equipment at the San Andreas hospital and its clinics. Dignity Health also manages operations and employs staff to provide patient care in the county. The agreement expires at the end of 2019.

It is currently unknown whether the hospital will remain affiliated with Dignity Health. Health care district staffers are currently contemplating whether to sign an agreement with Dignity and its partners, lease to a different entity or run the hospital independently. Whatever the health care district board recommends will come before the public for a vote.

The new organization plans to continue efforts to support surrounding communities via charity care, grants and loans, according to the release. In 2017, both systems contributed $4.7 billion in charity care, community benefit and unpaid cost of government programs.

Innovation and research will be a focus. The entities plan to capitalize on existing intellectual property and research capabilities to entice entrepreneurs looking for partnership opportunities. Both organizations have experience in telehealth, micro-hospitals and precision medicine.

The new organization’s governing system will include six representatives from each board and the two CEOs.

Headquarters will be in Chicago, under a new name to be chosen in the latter part of 2018. Local facilities will retain their existing names.

Both boards have approved the deal that is anticipated to close in the second half of 2018, pending federal, state and church approvals.

Included with the announcement were “key strategic and reinvestment priorities” that include:

· The expansion of community-based care, offering access to services in a variety of outpatient and virtual care settings closer to home;

· Clinical programs focused on special populations and those suffering from chronic illnesses to keep people and communities healthier for longer;

· Further advancement of digital technologies and innovations like stroke robots and Google Glass, which create a more personalized and efficient care experiences.

____________________________________________________________________________________
Hatchery sees record-breaking salmon run

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com  / Dec 7, 2017 
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They travel upstream more than 100 miles, following a scent, to have babies made. In 2017, they’re doing so in record numbers, according to officials with the California Department of Fish and Wildlife.

Midway through the spawning year, nearly 17,000 Chinook salmon have appeared at the Lake Lodi fish ladder, which is one stop away from the Mokelumne River Hatchery just below Camanche Reservoir, said Darrick Baker, a fish manager at the hatchery.

The number is well above the average number of fish – 7,000 – the hatchery usually sees each year, said Bill Smith, who also works as a manager at the hatchery.

Most of the salmon travel up the Mokelumne River. The number of fish tends to peak around Thanksgiving before it tapers off by the end of the year.

This year’s totals are projected to break the previous high that was set in 2011, when 18,000 salmon climbed the ladder, according to a social media post about the Mokelumne hatchery from the Department of Fish and Wildlife.

Steelhead trout projections are also trending upward, but officials will not know until the season ends in March. Steelhead are also hatched at the Camanche hatchery. Though fewer in numbers, Baker said the hatchery could spawn more than 500 trout for the third straight year.

Attracted to scents ingrained in the hatchery when fish hatch, the salmon travel from as far away as Oregon and even Alaska to spawn. The salmon swim upstream starting at the Pacific Ocean along San Joaquin River Delta. They then find the Mokelumne River to get to their birthplace.

Indicators of a strong year were evident on Lake Lodi in October, when state officials individually counted fish traveling upstream from an underwater video monitor, said Baker. The count was up to 16,793 on Nov. 24.

Acknowledging several factors in the sudden increase in salmon returning to their birthplace, Baker said the end of the drought is a major reason why so many have returned. No longer needing flows from the Sacramento River to maintain water levels, the San Joaquin River can carry the fishes’ scent to the Delta and beyond to attract fish.

“The scent is not being diluted as it has in year’s past,” Baker said. “It can go downstream and attract fish.”

Once fish enter the hatchery and climb a ladder into the spawning facility, they are separated into male and female groups. From there, silt is obtained from the males and eggs are extracted from female fish, Baker said. Hatchery workers only spawn salmon that are at least 3 years old and steelhead that are longer than 18 inches.

To fertilize the eggs, milt, the fluid that contains sperm from males, is rubbed atop the eggs, then combined with a salt water solution to maintain fluidity, said Baker. Eggs are then placed inside temperature-controlled waters at the hatchery.

The temperature determines how quickly the salmon hatch. At 60 degrees Fahrenheit, it would take 26 days for fertile eggs to hatch. At just 8 degrees colder, it takes nearly two weeks longer.

The hatchery must hatch 6 million eggs to produce its goal of 5.5 million fish, but that ratio ranks among the best in the state, said Baker. The fish are then held onsite until April or May, when they are transported by truck to Sherman Island to be released into the Delta.

The 250,000 or so steelhead that are hatched remain within natal streams in the hatchery for up to a year or two before they’re released in the lower Mokelumne River during the spring.

Mature fish that head upstream can hone in on the scent and locate an area within approximately 300 yards of their birthplace, Baker said.

The hatchery is a necessary part of the sustainability of the species. Much of the commercial salmon industry would fail if spawning ceased, said Baker. Fishing in countless places along the coastline, and even inland, would suffer.

“Salmon numbers control bait fishers and bait shops lives,” said Baker.

http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/news/article_9b202aba-db9f-11e7-9e81-b77e50f66673.html 

_____________________________________________________________________________________
Out in the cold: Lack of shelters makes winter difficult for Tuolumne County’s homeless

By Alex MacLean / The Union Democrat / December 7, 2017
Jennifer Morrison, 34, describes watching her tent freeze while she was still inside of it last December as one of the scariest experiences of her life.

Morrison’s boyfriend, Jonathan Harkrader, 31, said he wasn’t sure if she was going to survive after both came down with pneumonia and were hospitalized for weeks during the previous harsh winter.

“Whatever you do, don’t become homeless,” Harkrader said. “There are no responsibilities out here, but I honestly wouldn’t mind paying rent right now.”

The couple are among the hundreds of homeless people in Tuolumne County who will spend the next several months struggling to stay warm and dry due to a lack of shelters.

Harkrader said illness and possible death from exposure during winter is just another of the many hazards they face.

In October, Harkrader said he and Morrison were robbed during a brutal attack at the hands of four unknown male assailants.

The men pulled Morrison from the tent and stepped on it so that Harkrader was trapped inside. They then used one of his knives to slice the side of Morrison’s head, he said.

“There’s a lot of fighting and stealing among the homeless,” Harkrader said. “Imagine what we could get done if we all came together?”

Addiction is another prevalent problem in the homeless community.

Harkrader said many use methamphetamine as their drug of choice because the stimulant suppresses their appetite when they can’t find food and helps them stay awake during the cold winter nights.

“It’s easier to keep warm when you’re awake than when you’re asleep,” Harkrader said.

Harkrader is far from alone in his misery as the days get shorter and nights get longer.

A recent survey conducted in late September counted 711 homeless people who were living in the county at the time, though experts believe that number is likely to drop in the months ahead.

There’s currently only one 25-bed shelter in the county that accepts both single males and females as well as families with children.

Morrison said she believes there should be more shelters, particularly for the older homeless population.

Tom Hinnard, 66, spent five days in the hospital this year after coming down with pneumonia during storms a couple of months ago.

Hinnard said he now sleeps on an elevated cot at his camp site off Stockton Road after suffering a collapsed lung last winter, which required him to be medi-flighted to Doctors Medical Center in Modesto.

“I must still be here for a reason,” Hinnard said.

There are several places where people who are homeless can go to stay warm during the day, including the David Lambert Community Drop-In Center in Sonora.

The center is open from 11 a.m. to 4 p.m. Monday through Friday.

Volunteers at the center on Thursday said they typically see about a dozen or so additional people coming through the center per day during the winter as compared to summer.

Rhonda Pierce, who has volunteered at the center for the past four years, said they are constantly running out of tents, sleeping bags, coats and other supplies to keep warm during the winter months.

“A lot of them talk about how everything gets soaking wet when it rains and they don’t really have a way to dry it, so we usually end up giving them more stuff,” said Pierce, of Sonora.

The Tuolumne County Behavioral Health Enrichment Center at 102 Hospital Road in Sonora also gives out sleeping bags and tents for those in need.

Steve Boyack, acting director of the Behavioral Health Department, said the center has given out 25 tents and 40 sleeping bags this year.

Boyack said the county’s Office of Emergency Services also opens temporary warming shelters when daytime low temperatures reach 32 degrees or less and nighttime lows reach 15 degrees or less for three to four straight days.

The county and American Red Cross last opened a warming shelter in late January at the Word of Life Fellowship Church in Mi-Wuk Village.

Several churches in the county that were contacted Thursday said they don’t open their doors during winter for the homeless to stay overnight for various reasons, including lack of enough bathroom facilities and supervision.

Beetle Barbour, former housing resources director for the Amador-Tuolumne Community Action Agency, said she worked with a number of churches in the area to see if they would house a select number of families during the winter, but ran into similar concerns.

“It’s not a solution to the large number of homeless we have in our community right now, but any intervention is better than no intervention at all,” Barbour said.

Barbour said she believes some of the transients known to cause trouble around downtown Sonora can give homeless families in the county a bad name.

Sonora police arrested a 28-year-old transient man Wednesday morning on suspicion of misdemeanor trespassing after a resident on Snell Street found him sleeping in their laundry room.

The man said he was seeking a place to stay warm and mistakenly believed the house was owned by a person he knew.

Acting Sonora Police Chief Turu VanderWiel said such incidents are not common in the city, despite boasting the largest concentration of homeless people in the county.

“It’s not a common occurrence where they actually enter into an occupied home to get out of the cold,” VanderWiel said.

Another place homeless people used to seek respite from the cold was the lobby to the United States Post Office at 781 S. Washington St. before they started closing it at night.

A man was arrested at the post office Sunday night on suspicion of attempting to break into the lobby. VanderWiel said he never provided a motive, so any assumption he was trying to get out of the cold would be speculation.

Due to other issues associated with homeless people, the city has formed a task force in hopes of identifying a long-term solution to the problem. The group’s next public meeting is scheduled for Thursday.

Cathie Peacock, who serves on the task force and is also director of Interfaith Community Social Services in East Sonora, said there are many agencies in the area that are trying to help, but a lack of places for people to sleep out of the elements remains a key problem.

“Whether they’re in that position from a self-inflicted reason or they just lost their home, there’s really not a lot up here,” Peacock said. “Our clients are beginning to get really, really nervous about this, and the saddest past is that’s when they tend to give up trying.”

__________________________________________________________________________________
Train for a career in water

Classes start Saturday

By Sean P. Thomas Sean@calaverasenterprise.com / December 7, 2017
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Mother Lode Job Training has partnered with the Tuolumne County Economic Development Authority and the Water School – a water jobs training school in Sonora – to provide training for those interested in breaking into careers in the water industry.

The water industry is seeking new workers to help replace a slew of retiring staff and to help fill in new roles that will become available due to expansion plans and shifts in state regulations.

The field is booming. According to the Occupational Information Network, a subsidiary of the U.S Department of Labor Employment and Training Administration, water treatment plant operator jobs are expected to grow by 8 percent through 2024. In 2010, there were more than 110,700 positions that were expected to grow to 123,600 by 2020. Population growth in suburban areas and new safety regulations at new and existing plants seem to be leading causes for the increased demand.

The seeds for the local training program were planted almost two years ago, when Mother Lode Job Training received a workforce accelerator grant of about $150,000 to help train people who wanted to begin pursuing careers in water supply occupations. They were placed at local utility companies within Tuolumne and Calaveras counties. Some of those who have received training went into the wastewater field and some went into the water operator field.

“It was successful,” said Vicki Long with Mother Lode Job Training. “We had some good successes and people who went through the work experience program were getting hired.”

“We have several who are still working with the companies they trained with,” Long said.

The Water School was founded by Steve and Lorrain Christianson in 2011, and has successfully graduated a number of operators into positions across California. The Mother Lode is just one of the regions they operate in. They host training sessions in central California and Sonoma County.

“We teach in a new way, (with) small classes with individualized attention utilizing the latest technology,” Steve Christianson said. “Students have the choice of being in class at the innovation lab in Sonora or learning remotely via our state-of-the-art education portal, or both. This allows students to attend school on Saturday from 9 a.m. to 12 p.m. and take four state water operators exams over the next 12 months.”

Christianson said that the school has tried to keep the program on a smaller scale to help hone the program and make it as successful as possible. He said that the school typically teaches two kinds of students, those that have already sought positions in the field and others who became aware of the need to protect drinking water following the long-standing California drought crisis.

“People have taken (water) for granted,” said Christianson. “Now they are keeping a closer eye on it.”

Although the program is open to area residents, Christianson said that a large number of graduates end up working in more urban settings for agencies like the East Bay Municipal Utilities District due to their massive need for employees, combined with a shrinking number of applicants. That’s not to say that the graduates don’t remain in the foothills.

Rob Perry, operations manager at the Twain Harte Community Services District water treatment plant, gives tours of the 16-employee facility to Columbia College students interested in the water industry. The tours serve as firsthand entrees into the world of water treatment.

“When you’re looking at the books, you can imagine in your head, but there is nothing like a firsthand experience,” Perry said.

The tours also work as recruiting tools for an internship program. A recent tour netted three or four applicants, Perry said.

The Twain Harte district began its internship partnership on June 9, 2016, and took in its first applicant on June 29 or last year. Mother Lode Job Training paid the salaries of the interns before the program’s funding ran out.

The partnership with Mother Lode Job Training and the Water School has been mutually beneficial for all three parties.

“We went to work getting some people on, and then people started throwing out applications,” Perry said.

The training can last from 12-13 months, depending on when students enroll in courses. The training costs $6,800. Mother Lode Job Training has opted to subsidize part of the cost of the training.

New classes begin on Saturday.

“The water school is a three-way win for our local community, offering careers to local residents via a local training provider to meet the demands of the local water industry,” said Mother Lode Job Training Executive Director Dave Thoeny.

The training is vital, according to Christianson. As older workers retire, recruiters in the water field typically try to hire candidates that already have some kind of experience. Christianson suggested that students who can’t work as an intern fill their resumes with relevant volunteer options.

To request information on the program, contact Mother Lode Job Training at 533-3396 or walk into the offices in San Andreas or Sonora. Mother Lode Job Training has been in operation since 1983.
_____________________________________________________________________________________
Saturday rally aims to raise local awareness about net neutrality

The Union Democrat / December 7, 2017

A local activist is planning a nonpartisan rally on Saturday at Courthouse Square in Sonora to raise awareness about net neutrality regulations that could soon be repealed by the Federal Communications Commission.

The rally is scheduled to begin at 2 p.m. and will be followed by a march along Washington Street in support of maintaining the rules put in place by the FCC in 2015, according to organizer Elizabeth Harper, of Sonora.

“Vulnerable communities like Tuolumne County — low-income, rural, isolated — would be priced out of an essential tool to inform their choices and make their voices heard to their government,” Harper stated in news release.

The regulations prohibit Internet service providers, or ISPs, from blocking access or throttling speeds to websites and other online content. If the rules were stripped away, companies could charge higher rates for faster delivery of that content to customers.

Ajit Pai, the FCC chairman under President Donald Trump, has indicated he plans to hold a vote to repeal the rules on Thursday.

“We could see service prices hiked for public entities like libraries, hospitals and schools, threatening essential services,” Harper stated in her call to action. “As in other countries without these protections, we’d likely soon see websites bundled into packages, putting them behind paywalls.”

If Harper’s concerns are realized, it could be similar to how cable TV providers bundle packages of different channels together into separately priced tiers.

Pai, who voted against the rules in 2015, has argued that the regulations have hurt the profits of major carriers and caused them to invest less money on Internet infrastructure.

Harper noted in the news release that U.S. Rep. Tom McClintock, R-Elk Grove, has not publicly revealed his stance on the proposed repeal next week, but he has made statements opposed to such regulations in the past.

The news release stated that all members of the public are invited to attend Saturday’s rally and share their thoughts on the issue.
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